Communications Pieces
Chapter and conferences communicate via a variety of means—member newsletters, media releases, flyers, Web sites. Factors such as the intended audience, main message, and how fast the information needs to arrive dictate the choice of form. At the same time, keep in mind the probability that your newsletter, e-mail, or flyer will reach other audiences as well. You may design your Web site with chapter members in mind, but there is nothing to prevent a reporter or the president of your institution from reading it.
Newsletters

Newsletters and Web sites are generally the most substantial communications pieces produced by AAUP chapters and conferences. The variety in newsletters is considerable. Some chapters and conferences produce one or two newsletters a semester; others produce them monthly. Most use an 8.5 x 11 inch format; a few are printed as tabloid newspapers. Some have a small circulation of chapter members; others are sent to all faculty members in a state. Which of these options are desirable and feasible for you will influence many of the other decisions you make about your newsletter.

Logistics

Decide when you want your audience to receive their newsletters (the ”drop date.”) Good times might be early in the fall and spring semesters, shortly before an event to publicize it, at certain stages in contract negotiations. Bad times generally include during and right before breaks and grading periods.

Schedule. Set a production schedule by counting back from the drop date, adding time for distribution, printing, proofreading, layout, editing, and writing or soliciting articles. Have a contingency plan in place in case one or more pieces is turned in late.
While most newsletters are not lengthy, keeping them on schedule can be difficult, and chronically late newsletters can pose several problems: they annoy readers who expected them at a certain time, they are likely to contain items that are outdated by the time they see print as well as errors that are the result of rushed work, and if they drag on long enough they interfere with other commitments and deadlines. It helps to be realistic about what you can actually do, make sure everyone involved understands the schedule, and then stick to the schedule. 
Workload distribution. It’s certainly possible for one person to produce a newsletter alone, and it may be tempting to do so since you can count on yourself while other people may submit things late or in poor shape. However, for reasons of both organization-building and workload, a newsletter working group is generally preferable. Include faculty representative of your chapter or conference’s constituencies, whatever they may be: contingent and tenured faculty, humanists and scientists, research-university and community-college faculty. This will help ensure a newsletter that is relevant to, and fails to offend, as many people as possible. 

If you must produce the newsletter alone, at least get a couple of people to look over it, as fresh eyes are more likely to spot typos or faux pas. 
Think through the steps involved in producing the newsletter and allocate tasks. Some things are more practical for one person to do (handling arrangements with the printer, editing, laying out text, selecting graphics), other things may more easily be done in a group or divided among several people (deciding what goes in the newsletter, writing articles, distribution of the newsletter). People are more likely to agree to do a concrete task, such as writing one article or stuffing the newsletter in all the boxes in their department, than they are to sign up for a more vaguely defined and potentially much larger task like being on a newsletter committee. Draw them in gradually. 

Take advantage of the diverse talents of your members. Do you have an economics professor who can write an article about the state of your institution’s budget? A media professor who can write about how to improve the public profile of faculty? Newsletter content does not have to be limited to what your chapter or the national AAUP is doing.

Printing and production. Check with local printers and copy shops for prices and turnaround time. If your chapter or conference has committed to using only union shops, ask if it is a union shop. Ask how to keep costs down. 
Ads. You may be able to defray some of the cost of producing the newsletter through ad sales or trades. Ask whether you can trade printing or photocopying services for an ad in each issue of the newsletter. 

While ad revenue is useful, and sometimes necessary, selling ads has downsides. It can be time consuming and, since most AAUP chapter and conference newsletters are modest publications, you may not be able to charge enough to make it worth your while. Once you sell ads, you must ensure that your newsletter comes out on time, that the ad reproduces well, and that the distribution is as you said it would be, or you will be defrauding your advertisers. You need a mechanism to ensure that you do not wind up running issue ads for groups opposed to your policies. Running ads takes space, so you may find yourself cutting information from your newsletter in order to accommodate advertising, or adding pages, which boosts costs.

If you do sell ads, you may want to hire a student for a few hours a week or assign one member of the newsletter working group exclusively to this task. If you do not currently have ads, running a couple of free ones at first can help advertisers envision how their ad would look. The most likely candidates to buy ads are local businesses that have a logical connection to your audience: a local copy shop, bookstore, or restaurant; a lawyer or dentist near campus who is willing to offer a small discount to your readers. 

If you are going to sell ads, write up a policy covering (a) any kinds of ads you won’t accept (liquor? issue ads placed by your college administration?) and (b) general advertising terms and conditions (an example appears in the Resources section). Reserve the right to reject any advertising at any time for any reason (but don’t actually do this often or you will lose all your advertisers.) Make clear what kind of ad materials you can accept. Will you take text and format it into an ad? Will you take a PDF? A Quark or PageMaker file?

Distribution. Find out whether you are permitted to mail the newsletters through campus mail. In many places, bona fide campus groups have that privilege. If not, you can divide the newsletters among faculty from different departments, and ask each member to place the newsletters in department mailboxes. Both the cost and the delay of mailing through the postal service make that option the least attractive. (See the Resources section for memos from the AAUP legal office about access to campus mail.)
Design

A good newsletter design is mostly invisible—it should silently help the reader find information.

Format. A newsletter can be photocopied onto 8” x 10” paper and stapled, it can be photocopied onto 11” x 17” paper and hand-folded, it can be printed professionally on 11” x 17” paper, it can be printed as a tabloid newspaper, and so on. Which you choose will depend on your chapter or conference’s budget, the amount of time you have for production, and the image you are trying to project.

Printed newsletters often look more professional than hand-photocopied newsletters, primarily because text tend to get misaligned during photocopying. Increasingly, copy shops can print out newsletters directly from your PDF or electronic file, which eliminates this problem. If you are producing a small quantity, printing may be more expensive; for a large quantity, printing is usually cheaper. Printing generally takes longer than photocopying. 

Folded sheets of 11” x 17” paper tends to look more professional than stapled sheets of 8.5” x 11” paper. Using 11” x 17” paper means that you work in four-page increments—because each piece of paper, when folded, yields four sides, your newsletter can be 4 pages, 8 pages, or 12 pages, but not 7 or 9. An extra sheet of 8.5” x 10” paper can be inserted loose into the center of the newsletter to create a two-page increment; this is usually more expensive, or more trouble, depending on whether you are paying to have the newsletter assembled or assembling it yourself. 

Stapled 8.5” x 11” paper looks informal, but is easy to lay out, quick to assemble with a good photocopying machine, and allows you the most flexibility in length.

Consistency of image. The look of your newsletter should be consistent from issue to issue. People quickly learn where to look for the table of contents or a column they like. Ideally, your newsletter design should match any other publications of your chapter or conference, including letterhead, flyers, programs, press releases, and your Web site. 

Layout. Decide on a simple, clean layout and stay with it. Keep the number of fonts to a minimum. Decide whether titles and text will be left-aligned or justified; what font size titles, subtitles, and text will be; where the newsletter date and page numbers will appear; and how many columns each page will have. 

It’s generally better to use two or three columns, as text spread across one big page encourages readers to lose their place. Two columns are probably easier to read, but three give you more options with photos and other graphics (because you can make a photo one column width or you can make it two column widths).

If you use text boxes, indent text from the inside of the box consistently. If you use shading, use one (light) shade throughout.

Minimize the number of text jumps (“continued on page 7”) and mark those that you do use clearly. 

Leave a decent margin to make the page readable and also to accommodate slight errors in printing and copying. Make the gutters the same size on every page. 

All rules can be broken but be deliberate about when and why. 

Leave a blank space for address label if your method of distribution requires this.

Banner. Also called the flag or masthead, this is the strip across the front of your first page, and sometimes extending down the left side, that contains your newsletter’s title, publication date, and the name of your organization. (Confusingly, the box listing newsletter editors or chapter officers, typically found on the right side of the second or third page, is also called a masthead.) 
It may incorporate your logo. It should have a somewhat distinctive look that stays the same in each issue. The banner’s look is how you recognize your local newspaper without reading the title. In designing it, consider what effect it has on the first page—if it is too big or contains a lot of graphics, for instance, it may interfere with the visibility of stories or photos that you want to place on the page. 

Templates. Whether you lay the newsletter out in Quark, Microsoft Word, or another program, you will greatly reduce your labor in the long run by taking the time to set up a template initially. Margin width, location and style of date and page numbers, masthead, and other recurring elements can be saved as a template so you do not have to start from scratch each time. Many programs will also allow you to set style sheets, which remember combinations of formatting instructions (for example, you can save Times New Roman, 14 point, bold as your ”title” style). If you are using Microsoft Word and do not have the time or inclination to create your own template, you can download one for free from http://office.microsoft.com (click on “templates” at the left side of the page).
Style guide. Keep a running list of style decisions so future issues of the newsletter will remain consistent and future editors don’t have to reinvent the wheel. This includes both layout style and editorial style—matters such as whether to capitalize people’s titles, whether to spell out numbers or use numerals, etc. (See the Resources section for an example.)
Photos. Use of photos can make a page more interesting or draw attention to an article. It can create goodwill, since people like to see themselves in print. On the other hand, photos of sufficient quality for print publication can be hard to obtain and their use makes newsletter production more complicated; a simple newsletter does not need to have photos. 

Headshots and photos of people at podiums and people accepting or giving awards are common and have their place in newsletters. Crop them so that the people depicted fit the frame. Photos of events on campus, teachers in classrooms, or campus scenes may be more interesting, if they can be obtained and if they are relevant to the text. 
Many photos do not reproduce well and so should not be used in a newsletter. This is especially true of digital photos, which should be at least 300 dpi to print well. If you’re using a professional printer, ask if he or she is willing to evaluate the quality of digital pictures ahead of time. If you’ll be photocopying your newsletter, try copying the pictures you propose to use ahead of time. Once you have finished laying out the newsletter it will be too late to drop a photo that you discover doesn’t look good. 
In general, photos should illustrate the articles they run with and should have captions explaining what they are. Many people look at pictures and read their captions before (or instead of) reading the rest of the page, so make your captions work for you by encapsulating part of the story to make the reader want to read on or at least to give her a takeaway point. Don’t be afraid of repeating part of the story’s text in a caption; ”layering” information in this way is a tried-and-true technique of magazines. You may also wish to run the occasional stand-alone photo with a longer caption.

Unless you are using an oversized and margin-breaking photo deliberately and obviously, align photos in columns just as you do with text (the photo should not be just slightly hanging inside or outside the text line).

Subject Matter

The topics covered by your newsletter depend on its role in the overall objectives and priorities of your chapter or conference. Will you send it just to AAUP members? To all faculty on a campus or in a state? To administrators and politicians? What messages do you want the newsletter to convey? Plan your tone and content accordingly, while keeping in mind that your newsletter may well find its way to a wider audience. Don’t put anything in it that you’d be embarrassed to have an administrator, reporter, or legislator read. 

Editorial policy. In creating editorial policies, you need to strike a balance between being open to your full membership and advancing your chapter or conference goals. While the newsletter should not be (and should not be perceived as being) the tool of a small group of leaders, it should also not be an outlet for members to vent their personal frustrations.

Decide whether to accept letters to the editor, and, if so, whether to allow letters to be published anonymously. Decide whether to accept op-eds that disagree with chapter, conference, or national AAUP policies. Publishing criticisms can stimulate debate, but always make it clear what the AAUP policies are so readers don’t mistake an individual’s opinion for an AAUP position. If you publish letters, you may want to follow a critical letter with an editor’s reply. Your cause will not be helped if the administration, reading the newsletter, concludes that your chapter cannot even agree with itself. 

You may want to run pieces that criticize a campus entity for strategic reasons, but no article should defame anyone or insult an ally or any member of the chapter or conference. Don’t print personal attacks or untruths. Controversial points should be backed with evidence. (See the Resources section for information on libel.)
Decide how authors of articles will be identified. Write down your editorial polices to guide authors as they prepare material for the newsletter. 

Story slate. For each issue, plan a list of stories, ads, and other content, taking into account upcoming and past events, news relevant to your members, and the interests of your different constituencies. Include length estimates so you know you have enough content and not too much. Make a map of the newsletter and rough out what will go where (you can fine tune later.) 

Make sure each piece is there for a purpose and not just to fill space. A short, interesting newsletter is better than a long, boring newsletter. Detailed documents such as new college policies or contract provisions may be better announced or summed up in the newsletter, and posted in their entirety on your Web site.

Decide who will write each piece and when the copy is due. Decide which story should appear on the front page and which, if any, will be accompanied by photos or graphics. 

News and feature stories. News stories concisely present facts of recent happenings. Feature stories are longer, offer more detail or analysis, may focus on a human interest angle, and are not necessarily tied to recent events.

As advocacy organizations, AAUP chapters and conferences practice advocacy journalism. This means being frank about your position on an issue, but it also means reporting the issue accurately. 

You do not have to give equal time to opponents, and generally should not, but don’t misrepresent them or quote them only when they say something ridiculous. If you omit facts unfavorable to your position, you won’t educate or persuade anyone, and those already on your side will not learn the information they need to engage in effective debate. 

Complex issues should be made accessible to all readers. Use simple language and avoid jargon and technical terms.

Quotes should be used when they shed a new light on something, represent an interesting point of view, or allow the inclusion of a colorful or illustrative phrase. For basic, factual information, generally paraphrase rather than quoting. Make it clear who and what you are quoting or paraphrasing.

Editorials and columns. Editorials and columns give opinions, clearly identified as such, supported by facts. They present an opportunity to interpret facts and to persuade, rather than to blow off steam. Editorials may be written by the newsletter’s editors or may be submitted by readers. They may be unsigned and represent the official chapter/conference position on an issue, or they may be signed and represent the view of the writer. 

Columns appear regularly and are organized around either a particular theme or a particular writer. Think carefully before instituting them to be sure they will be sustainable. Columns associated with a certain role (the chapter president’s column, for example), may become a trial if the chapter president does not always have something to say. A column that points out the contents of the newsletter is not worth the space in a short publication. 

Recurring items. Recurring items lend consistency to the newsletter and make planning easier (you don’t have to start from scratch each time you set the story slate). If recurring features are kept to the same size and placement, their use will also minimize layout labor.

Examples: A masthead listing chapter/conference leadership. The table of contents. A schedule of upcoming events. A letter from the chapter/conference president. A list of censured administrations within your state. 

Stories from the national office. Several types of materials are available from the national AAUP. Press releases, which are available on the Web site www.aaup.org, can be run as stories, as can many other items from the Web site. With the exception of Academe articles, you do not need permission to reprint material from the national AAUP Web site, as long as you attribute it. If you want to edit materials from the Web site, please contact Robin Burns at rburns@aaup.org. 
Story collectives. While articles pertaining to local issues need to be written locally, you can save labor by pooling resources to produce stories of wider interest. Arrange with other chapter and conference newsletter editors to share stories—as long as your audiences don’t overlap, the same story can be run in multiple newsletters. Story collectives can be organized within a state, around a theme such as membership development or contract negotiations, or in other ways.

Examples: Stories about statewide legislative issues. Reviews of books on higher education. Articles on how to plan an effective letter-writing campaign or informational picket. Interviews with AAUP officer candidates (but be aware that newsletters cannot spend AAUP funds to promote any one candidate over others; see the Resources section for memos on this).
Filler. Filler should be kept to a minimum, but it’s always good to have some on hand in case you find yourself with gaps in the layout. Items in boxes are particularly useful because they can be resized to fit the space.

Examples: An ad soliciting donations to one of the AAUP’s funds (the Academic Freedom Fund, the Legal Defense Fund, the Contingent Faculty Fund). A box advertising your chapter or Web site or the national AAUP’s Web site. An ad for an AAUP publication. If you’re interested in running an ad for an AAUP event or publication, you can copy text from the Web site or contact Gwendolyn Bradley at gbradley@aaup.org for text. 
Headlines. For consistency’s sake, it’s often best to have the newsletter editor or layout person make up headlines. To the extent possible, they should use the active voice and contain a verb. Headlines should generally either sum up the article, so that people who only skim the newsletter still take something away, or pose a problem to draw people into reading the article (“Chapter to Hold Academic Freedom Conference” or ”How Free Are You?” are better than ”Academic Freedom Conference” ). Try to keep them shortish; definitely not more than two lines, and one is often better. Don’t break words across lines in a headline. 

Editing. Someone should edit articles, fixing grammatical errors, breaking up very long sentences, and querying authors when their points are unclear. Leave time in the schedule for this, and, though it takes extra time, make sure to consult with authors when substantial changes need to be made. Diplomacy is needed, particularly in a volunteer effort, to avoid offending authors or implying that they are bad writers.

It is most efficient if the editor makes the changes she deems necessary, and then asks authors to carefully read over the edited article to ensure that the substance is still as intended. If articles are too long and need to be cut, the editor can cut or authors can be presented with the article and told how many words to cut. If authors make changes, be sure they know how you want to receive those changes; should they resubmit the article electronically? Should they write changes on a printout so the editor can enter them? 

Proofread. Before printing or copying the newsletter, print one final copy and proofread. If possible, use a proofreader who has not worked extensively on the newsletter; it’s hard to catch your own mistakes. 
Electronic Newsletters

Electronic newsletters have certain advantages over print newsletters. They save trees, cut costs, and allow you to reach readers more quickly. On the other hand, they lack the substance and gravitas of print newsletters, diminish your control over the appearance of the final product, and may be more likely to be ignored by faculty already overwhelmed by e-mail. A mix of electronic and print newsletters may be best, depending on your chapter or conference’s budget and needs. 

Standards. In many regards, the work you will do (forming a newsletter working group, assigning and writing stories, proofreading) to prepare an electronic newsletter is identical to the work you will do to prepare a print newsletter. An electronic newsletter, as opposed to an e-mail, is still a publication of your organization and so should be up to your usual standards. Separately, you may also want to send out informal e-mail communications to members. 

Format. The main difference in an electronic newsletter is its format. You can send the newsletter in a long, plain text e-mail; you can send it as HTML; you can attach it to an e-mail as a PDF; or you can post it on your Web site and send out an e-mail announcing where it is posted. Some thought needs to go into selecting a format that is attractive, user-friendly, and compatible with the software common on your campus. If you have the resources to do so, you may want to offer more than one choice to your readers (see Resources section for examples).
Plain text. Sending the newsletter as a plain text e-mail, one article after another, has the advantage that what readers receive will look the same as what you sent. There is nothing in it for recipients’ computers to misinterpret, little formatting to get skewed, no graphics to display improperly. Readers will be able to print it out and it will all be there. It has the disadvantage of being fairly unattractive. Nothing will mark it as a newsletter, as opposed to just a really long e-mail, except its title. You will have few options to set off article headlines. People are less likely to scroll through the newsletter than they would be to flip through a print newsletter, so you need to keep it short and list contents at the top. 

HTML. Creating and sending your newsletter in HTML allows you to incorporate colors and graphics. You can make it look more like your other publications, and you can encourage people to read the stories that interest them by including clickable table of contents rather than forcing them to scroll through. But if your audience has e-mail programs that don’t read HTML, graphics will not display correctly and text may be displayed in very long lines that go off the screen.

PDF. Creating the document in a word processing or page layout program and then translating it to a PDF format gives you control over how the document appears while also allowing you to have a more elaborate format than plain text. This may be your best option if you wish to have both print and electronic versions of the same newsletter. The downside is that PDFs are not made for reading on screen. Your readers will have to have Adobe Acrobat readers installed on their computers (available for free on the Web), and they will have to print out the newsletter, so consider whether they have easy access to printers and are likely to make the effort. 
Web. Finally, you may choose to post the newsletter on a Web site and to send an announcement of its publication with a link to its address on the Web. This has the advantage of bringing people to your Web site, on the other hand, they have to bother going to your Web site. A Web newsletter allows you to create a design easily read on screen, with shorter articles connected to one another by links; on the other hand, such a design is less conducive to printing. 

Length. People do not expect to read long treatises on their computer screens and have little tolerance for doing so. Unless you are sending your newsletter as a PDF, with the expectation that people will print it out to read, you need to shorten your paragraphs and articles so that they are readable. Readers are unlikely to scroll through pages and pages on screen. At least, include at the top a list of contents, so people can scroll down to the one they are interested in. 

Media Communications
Though members of the media may read your newsletters, newsletters are primarily for communicating with your membership or other faculty. An effective media relations program involves consistent outreach to members of the media in order to interest them in subjects that matter to faculty. Such outreach involves an effort to locate appropriate reporters, and it involves phone calls, e-mails, and other informal means of communication. This section covers two more formal types of communications pieces aimed at reporters—background packets and media releases—and two types aimed at a general audience through the media—op-eds and letters to the editor. Ultimately, the point of all media outreach is to persuade the larger audience that reads (or listens to or watches) the media.
Background Packets

Develop a packet of materials that includes basic information about your chapter or conference (contact information, programs, achievements), information about the AAUP and its policies, and clips of one or two recent news stories that quote an AAUP spokesperson. If your chapter or conference has been quoted, use those clips; otherwise, use clips featuring national AAUP spokespeople (making sure that the stories cast the AAUP in a favorable or neutral light!) As you develop a media outreach program, send this packet to each new reporter acquaintance, and as beats and assignments change, send it again to the new person on the higher education beat. The purpose is to inform them about the AAUP and to establish yourself as a reliable or expert source on certain topics, so they will call you or be receptive to your call when a related issue arises. 

You may also want to develop background packets about specific issues or on certain occasions. For example, if you are making a push for higher funding for core undergraduate programs at your institution, you might include information on what those courses consist of, what the funding trends have been in recent years, photocopies of research articles discussing the importance of core undergraduate programs, and other relevant materials, to send along with a media advisory.

Releases and Advisories

A media (or press) release announces news; a media (or press) advisory lets reporters know of an upcoming event or news story, or provides deep background on an ongoing issue. When you have information that you really believe might interest multiple reporters, send out a release. If you have information that you think might interest one particular publication, you are better off calling to talk about it. Most publications receive many, many releases, many of which are completely unsuitable for the publication and go straight into the garbage. Sending out hundreds of press releases announcing your new chapter officers is a waste of time and money (though if you know of a few local media that might cover such a thing, by all means pursue those leads). You can send releases by mail, fax, or e-mail. Don’t forget your campus’ student newspaper, which may do much to influence the opinions of students, and perhaps of their parents. 
Form. Use your letterhead or a specially designed press release template for all releases, so they are recognizably yours. In the top left corner of a media release, put ”For Immediate Release,” followed by the date. If you want to delay publication of your news, write ”Embargoed until X date” instead. Do not break your own embargo. For a media advisory, put ”Media Advisory” followed by the date. In the top right corner, list names, e-mail addresses, and phone numbers of two contacts. Make sure these contacts can be easily reached (often a problem for academics who may be on the go). If your release is more than one page, write ”MORE” at the end of page 1 and list the contacts again, along with a short headline, in the upper-right hand corner of subsequent pages. Type “###” at the end of your release. (See the Resources section for examples.)
Contents. If reporters aren’t interested in your headline, they won’t read the release. Make it punchy and use a large font. Place key information in the lead paragraph—who, why, when, where, and how. The most important information is in the lead, with additional paragraphs in descending order of importance. Generally, include quotes in the release; this makes it more interesting, and is a convenience for reporters, who may lift the quotes directly from your release. Avoid the passive voice. Use action verbs and make it lively. Avoid jargon and technical terms. Write simple, declarative sentences and short paragraphs. Your audience members are neither academics nor, necessarily, well versed in the details of higher education legislation, contract negotiations, or whatever your topic may be. Prepare boilerplate language describing the chapter and include it at the end of every release.

 Op-Eds and Letters to the Editor

An op-ed is an essay written by an outsider and published in the opinion section of a newspaper (as opposed to the unsigned editorials written by newspaper staff). Letters to the editor usually respond to particular articles that appeared in the paper, while op-eds generally do not. Both op-eds and letters to the editor should be kept relatively short and to the point. Newspapers will not publish a long, thorough treatise. They often edit submissions; by keeping yours short and to the point, you’ll reduce the chance that they will edit out the parts you thought were most important. A rule of thumb is to keep letters to around 200 words and op-eds to around 600, but you should also check the letters and op-ed sections and the Web site of the paper to which you’ll be submitting and see if it lists more specific guidelines. The Communications Consortium Media Center Web site at http://www.ccmc.org/oped.htm lists guidelines for many newspapers. 

Both op-eds and letters are typically about current or local events. If you see an opportunity to respond to an article in the paper, do so immediately. The newspaper world moves fast, and the editors will not be interested in publishing your response to an article that appeared a month ago. If you’re writing to your local paper, relate the issue to something local, if possible. The paper is more likely to accept an op-ed on contingent faculty that uses as a hook the fact that a number of jobs have just been cut on your campus or a new piece of legislation has just been signed in your state than one that analyzes the causes of the national trend over the past ten years. As you read the newspaper, keep an eye out for an opportunity to contribute to a debate or respond to something published. Look for a new angle or a fresh opinion on a topic of interest to the readership. Editors tend to avoid publishing obvious self-promotion such as essays talking about upcoming conferences or events. 
Keep the prose simple. Explain clearly in your first sentence why you are writing. Use vocabulary that the paper’s readers and editors will easily understand. Use paragraphs. Be polite. Don’t denounce the paper or rant. Be as positive as possible—your purpose is to persuade people, not insult them.
The smaller and more local the paper, the greater the chance that it will accept your op-ed. Nationally read papers like the New York Times receive hundreds of submissions. Depending on your cause, you might get more mileage out of a couple of letters or op-eds in the campus or local paper than one in a national paper anyway. Consider whom you are trying to influence. 

Editors may pay more attention to your submission if it is signed by someone with relatively high status. When writing on matters of mutual interest (higher funding for higher education, for example), you might consider drafting an op-ed and asking the president of your institution to co-sign it. 
For an op-ed, write a cover letter briefly explaining your subject, why it is relevant, and a little about yourself, especially things that make you seem knowledgeable and/or locally entrenched (I am a professor of economics at Woolly Mammoth College and a twenty-year resident of this town). Make sure you include your name, address, day and evening phone numbers, and e-mail address. The editors will contact you to confirm that you wrote the op-ed or letter before publishing it and may give up if they cannot easily reach you. 

Even if your submission is not published, it demonstrates to the editors that there is an interest in stories on this issue, and that knowledgeable readers are watching the stories for inaccuracies and biases. 

 



Web Pages

A Web site can be a powerful and convenient communications tool, and it is a relatively cheap one. To design a Web site that will work effectively for you and your chapter or conference, you should start with strategic considerations. Is the Web site primarily a convenient place for chapter or conference announcements? Is it intended to showcase the accomplishments of the chapter? To recruit new members or offer existing members a way to communicate? Is it intended to be a resource center on faculty policy issues? Each of these objectives suggests a different design for the site.

Logistics

Creating a simple Web site is fairly easy to do with Web authoring programs such as Dreamweaver or Frontpage. These programs allow you to design the page in a way that will be familiar to users of word processing programs such as Microsoft Word, while they programs supply the HTML code needed to make your design work. If chapter leadership does not have time, or is disinclined to learn how, you might consider recruiting a member from the computer sciences department or hiring a student to create and maintain your Web site. 
Planning. More elaborate Web sites require a lot more time and planning if you don’t want to end up with a confusing hodgepodge of pages. Do only what’s necessary for your purposes, and only what you will be able to maintain. Keep in mind that some pages will need constant attention and upkeep, while others serve essentially as library pieces. 

Hosting. It is generally not a good idea to have your Web site on your university’s server. Even if relationships are good now, if the university hosts the site the university ultimately controls the site. Web space is easy and cheap to buy. Compare prices and how much Web space different sellers offer. Many companies offer a cheaper rate if you’re willing to have their ads on your site; these are obnoxious and best avoided, especially since ad-free space is only slightly more expensive. 

Links from National. The national AAUP Web site contains links to state conference Web pages at www.aaup.org/aboutaaup/LINKCONF.HTM and to chapter sites at www.aaup.org/aboutaaup/LINKCHAP.HTM. If you have a Web site and it is not listed, contact Robin Burns at rburns@aaup.org. 

Content

The layout and organization of Web sites are much more complex than the layout and organization of newsletters, and so need more thought. The site needs to be organized into logical paths, so that people who are looking for information on a topic will be able to figure out how to find it. 

A chapter or conference Web site should, at minimum, describe the AAUP and your conference or local chapter; link to the national AAUP Web site at www.aaup.org; provide contact information, including the names and departments of your officers and a telephone contact for individuals with questions; announce upcoming meetings and events; and provide an e-mail contact for the person managing the Web site. Even this minimal site will need some upkeep. Each time a meeting is scheduled, a new announcement should be posted. Each time officers change, the list should be amended. Finding outdated materials on Web sites inconveniences readers and may also make them wonder if your organization is defunct.
If you have more time and energy to spare, your site could offer news about AAUP events and concerns on your campus. While the content for this type of site is easy to produce, it does require regular maintenance to ensure that the news is fresh and interesting. It also requires regular consultation among AAUP leaders with regard to the content for the week or month. This type of site might include reports on past AAUP chapter (or conference) events; descriptions of and invitations to upcoming events; statements in response to campus news and activities; reports of interesting news from other campuses.
You may also wish to use your Web site to offer resources to your faculty colleagues, such as orientation materials for new faculty; background materials on topics that are under discussion within the chapter or conference; minutes of past meetings; links to national, state, and local AAUP sites; links to AAUP policy statements that are available on the national Web site. Most of these documents require minimal upkeep. 

More elaborately, your Web site can be used as a communication tool between the chapter and its members, or between the chapter and faculty on campus. Bulletin boards, polls, Web-based e-mail, registration forms and other devices invite readers to react to the topics on the site, express their views about topics that they would like to discuss, propose agenda items and activities. 

You may want to visit some other chapter and conference Web sites to get an idea of what works and what doesn’t work. 
Design

Your Web site should be clean, well-organized, and consistent with other chapter and conference publications. Keep in mind the computer equipment and facility of your users. If many of your colleagues are using older computers or accessing your site from home over dialup telephone connections, do not include on your site graphics and other elements that will be slow to load. 

Fonts. Choose a readable font for your text and one that is widely available. If you use a font that your reader’s computer does not have, another font will be substituted on her screen (so you lose control over the way the page looks). Almost every computer has Arial, Geneva, Georgia, Times, and Verdana. On screen, shorter lines of text are easier to read. Don’t let the text sprawl all the way from one side of the page to the other. Use bold, italic and other ”special” fonts sparingly and consistently. 
Text sizes. Web authoring programs (such as Dreamweaver and Frontpage) use a default font and size. Individual users can set their browsers to display default type at the size of their choosing; users with poor vision, for example, may set their default size larger than others. For this reason, although you can get around default sizes and set absolute text sizes, you shouldn’t. 

If you want a different size font for headlines, etc., the software will change the size of text relative to the default font size. For example, ”+2” is larger than the default size, while ”-1” is smaller. Do not use smaller-than-default size type for body text; it is hard to read. 
Choose one consistent type size and font for general text, another consistent size and font for minor headlines, and yet another for major headlines. These patterns will help site users to follow the geography of your site. Titles will often serve as links. Generally, you will want one link style for link/titles and another style for links that occur within body text. 

Color. The capacity to display color at no extra cost is one of the Web’s great advantages over print. But use color judiciously and don’t allow it to overwhelm the text. Choose a couple of signature colors (the same ones you use for print publications, if applicable and appropriate). Using consistent color elements on related pages helps to define where the page fits in the scheme of your Web site. For example, your home page may have some bold color elements, with pieces of those elements carried over to related pages. 
When choosing colors for text elements, be sure that there is adequate contrast between the type and the background. For large amounts of text, black on white is the most eye-friendly. For links, remember that link text will often appear in a different color, and will change color when the link has been visited by the site user. Test all of the colors against the background.

Graphics. Use graphics sparingly. Your logo should appear on the home page, and may be repeated in a smaller size on other pages.
 Different browsers – and individual settings on different computers – can give your text a different appearance than the one you intended. If you have very small amounts of text for which you really want to control the appearance, such as your logo or the heading of your main page, you can make it a text graphic.
Occasional illustrations that highlight plans for special events are also useful. Photos of chapter and conference activities add a lot of life to a report or electronic newsletter. Beware, however of overloading your page with items that take longer to download. If the newsletter takes five minutes for many of your members to download, they’ll skip it. One way to have your newsletter and your pictures too is to provide a link from the text to the photos, so that individuals with slower browsers or computers can opt out. Be sure to add some explanatory text to your picture page; not everyone who visits your site will know what event the pictures represent, or will recognize the people in the photographs.

Avoid animation (flashing or moving graphics or text), which take a long time to load and which many people find annoying. 
Page layout. Web pages can be as long as desired, and readers can scroll continuously to read a large document, but most will not read much beyond the first screen. Be sure to give an overview and links to further detail on that first screen. When readers print the document, their browsers and their computer equipment will dictate page breaks. Breaking long documents into subsections on separate Web pages may make them more readable, but also makes them more of a pain for people who want to print the whole thing. The appearance of the printed document may not be great; if you think your readers will primarily print some documents, as opposed to reading them onscreen, you might consider posting them in PDF format or providing a link to a ”printer-friendly” version. 
If your users are going to be looking for specific information within a long document, provide a table of contents that links to various parts of the single document. 
On screen, even more than in print, it is difficult for the reader to follow a long line of text and then find the next line way over to the left. Use short lines of text. 

Stationery and Flyers

Your chapter or conference should have stationery, which can be gotten fairly cheaply. If you do not list chapter officers on it, you will not have to replace it as often. Do list a phone number or Web site so people can contact you. Get some plain paper of the same type to use for second pages. 

Put your logo and contact information at the top or on one side; if the design is too crowded it will distract from what you type on it. Do not put information at the bottom of the page or you will spend a lot of time adjusting your margins to avoid printing on top of it. 

In designing stationery, make sure it looks okay when put through a fax machine and photocopier. 

When designing flyers advertising an event or trying to get out the vote, highlight the reason people should attend your event or care about your cause, not just the date and time of your meeting. Make a big headline and some subheads that stand out so people who skim will take away some points. Other information can be smaller for those interested enough to read the details. Do not pack the page with text.

Fact sheets or talking points can be more dense, although they still need to be simple. Don’t try to address every issue on one sheet. If you have a series of issues that need to be addressed, make a series of flyers. 

Sketch out your flyer on a piece of scrap paper before going to the computer. Include a graphic or white space; line after line of text going straight across a page is hard to read. 

People are more likely to read a flyer that is handed to them, as opposed to being posted on a pole or bulletin board.
Basic Design 
The design of your newsletter, flyer, or other publication should help get your message across to readers by inviting them to read it and by highlighting and organizing the main points. A poor design makes readers disinclined to continue reading, confuses them, and makes it difficult for them to find the information they need. A good design draws them in and, not incidentally, lends your organization an air of substance and competence. 
Think about what information your readers want from your communication and design so that they can easily find it. Also think about what information you want your readers to get, and design so they can easily find that. 

Basic Design Principles

To draw attention to the important points and to make information easy to find, design your publications so that:

Items that are related look related

Items that are most important look dominant

Text is easy to read

Related Items
Consistency within publications. On the most basic level, the pages of your newsletter or Web site should look related to one another and not like a hodgepodge. In a newsletter or on a Web site, use the same line spacing throughout, the same body font, the same headline font, the same kind of bullets. 
Less obviously, your pages should be spatially consistent. Pick a margin size and a gutter size and stick to it. Be aware of how items are aligned; if your newsletter’s banner starts 1 inch from the left edge of the page and the headline starts 1.5 inches from the left edge of the page and the story beneath it starts 1.3 inches from the left edge of the page, it will look straggly. Pick an invisible line—say, 1.3 inches from the left edge of the page, and align everything to it (or, as discussed below, break the alignment boldly for a clear contrast). 
Similar elements should look similar. If four of the links on your Web site start with capital letters and one is all lowercase, or if four are flush left and one is a bit indented, readers will stumble, even if only unconsciously, and waste time trying to discern the relationship between the links (if, on the other hand, you are trying to indicate that one link is subsidiary to another, make the indentation obvious and perhaps use another marker, such as a different color or smaller font size, as well). If you use lists throughout, punctuate them consistently.
Related items in a single publication. Components of a story or related stories should be visually related as well. If you have a long story with both a sidebar and a captioned photo, carry over fonts, colors, or other stylistic elements. If every story contains information on how to contact the author, give that information in the same place every time. If you have multiple signed opinion columns, style them similarly (for example, with the columnists’ photos for all if you have any, and with all signatures appearing atop the columns or all appearing below).
Recurring items. Items such as a table of contents, chapter officers list, membership form, or action alert box may recur from issue to issue of a newsletter. Make them easy to find by placing them in the same part of the newsletter each time and giving them a similar or identical design.   

Consistency among publications. One step beyond the creation of consistent and professional individual pieces is the creation of a consistent look among publications. A quick glance at one of your chapter or conference’s publications—whether it be your Web page, your newsletter, or a flyer, should let the reader know that it comes from your organization. Tie the pieces together with consistent application of design elements: fonts, colors, your logo, other graphics.
Dominant Items
Dominant items are those which attract the reader’s eye on a page or in a publication, so they should be the most important items. If you are in the middle of contract negotiations and have told chapter members to consult your Web site for updates, you want the updates to be noticeable. If you want members to call their senators and lobby for a piece of legislation, put the senators’ phone numbers and a few talking points at the top of your flyer or in a box rather than burying them in the middle. 
One dominant item on a page is about right; too many and they stop being dominant.
Placement. An obvious signal of a dominant item is its placement. The most important information should be in an easy-to-see place: the front page of your newsletter, the top of your press release, the first screen of your Web site. Conversely, make sure that there is something interesting on whatever part of your publication a reader is likely to see first; for newsletters, especially those which are folded for delivery, this is as likely to be the back page as the front. 

Heads and subheads. Main and subordinate headlines (aka subheads) flag to readers the hierarchy of importance of stories. Bigger headlines mean more important stories. Headlines should not exceed two lines and generally should fit on one line; if you can’t capture the story’s essence in the headline, you may also wish to use a “deck,” or explanatory sentence, under it. Decks are distinguished typographically from normal body text, often through italicization.
Subheads may be used within a long story, to break up text and allow readers to skim for parts that interest them, or they may be used as headlines for shorter stories. In either case, make sure that heads and subheads clearly describe the most important point of the story.
Headlines and subheads should be placed immediately above the text they head so it is obvious which story they are attached to (they should not “float“ between blocks of text).
Alignment. Once your page has a basic, consistent alignment, you can break it to draw attention to an object. The edge of a photo, pull quote, or box can line up neatly with the edge of a column or, if this is to be the dominant item on your page, boldly jut out beyond it (but it shouldn’t just sort of line up).
Boxes, graphics, text treatments. These can all be used to flag important items; they are discussed below. 
Easy-to-Read Text

Alignment. Text can be aligned left (like the text you’re reading), aligned right, center aligned, or justified. Justified text is aligned on both left and right. For body text, choose left alignment or justified text. Left alignment text makes it easy for our eyes—trained to start reading on the left side of the page—to find the start of each line.

Justified text, since it is also left aligned, is similarly easy for readers and some people prefer its neater appearance, but it is more trouble to lay out 
because care must be taken to avoid lines like this 
with words strung out across the column. Right and center alignment, being more difficult to read, are best reserved for accents such as a table of contents or box ad.

Text should also be aligned at either the top or bottom of a page, the ”clothesline” vs. the “skyline,” or it can be aligned at both top and bottom. Aligning text at the top of the page is most common.
Paragraphs and subheads. Separate information into chunks to make it easier to digest. At the most basic level, we do this by dividing information into paragraphs, and by marking the beginning of new paragraphs with either a preceding blank line or an indent. In a longer piece, use subheads to divide the information,. (Using more than one of these techniques at once is unnecessary; a paragraph beginning under a subhead is obviously a new paragraph, so it does not also need to be indented.) Avoid long paragraphs; many people skim by reading only the beginnings of paragraphs. 
Story continuations. If a story can’t all fit on the page where it starts, you need to continue it on another page. If the continued part is just a few lines, you might want to trim the story instead. If you do continue, make sure the continuation is clearly labeled so readers know what page to turn to in order to keep reading and so that once they get to the new page they can immediately see which item on that page is the continuation. Avoid multiple continuations and situations in which the end of a story appears on an earlier page than the beginning of a story. 
Things to avoid. Various studies have found that readers find these things difficult to read: 

Type set in all caps

White text on a black or colored background
Any text on darkly tinted backgrounds

Very wide columns
Text that is justified on both left and right
Small fonts
Lots and lots of text tightly crammed onto pages
Basic Design Elements
The basic elements of page design are type, boxes, decorative text treatments, graphics, and white space.
Type 
Type is the primary element of most communications pieces. While it can be decorative, above all it needs to be easy to read.
Choose one or a couple of signature fonts for your chapter or conference, and stick with them as often as possible. You may want to use the same font throughout your publications, with a different size or weight emphasizing headlines, or you may want to choose different fonts to mark different kinds of text—one font for headlines and another for body text, for example. If you choose more than one font, make sure the fonts you select are sufficiently distinct as to be obviously a design, rather than an error. 
The two main types of fonts are serif and sans serif. Serif fonts have little tags or tails coming off of the letters (what you’re reading now is a serif font); sans serif fonts do not. Serif fonts are easier to read in large quantities, so a common type combination pairs a serif font for body text and a sans serif for headlines, ads, or other accents. Decorative or script fonts can also be used as accents.

Popular serifs include Times New Roman, Palatino, Baskerville, and Clarendon. Popular sans serifs include Formata, Futura, and Helvetica. Arial, Geneva, Georgia, Verdana, and Times are good choices for the Web because they appear the same on most systems. (For more examples of specific fonts, see the Resources section.) 
If responsibility for creating your publications is going to shift among chapter members, or if you plan to transmit them electronically, you will do yourself a favor by choosing signature fonts that are widely available. Otherwise, you may find when a new newsletter editor takes over that his or her computer doesn’t have the fonts needed for the newsletter, or you may find when you send out your press releases over e-mail that some arrive with weird characters or formatting. 

Make sure the size and spacing of your text make it easy and inviting to read. Only the most dedicated reader will plow through pages of 10-point, single-spaced text.
Boxes

You can run an entire story inside a box, use a boxed sidebar as a companion piece to the main story, or box small announcements. Shaded boxes should be lightly shaded, generally no more than 10 percent. If you use more than one box in a publication, shade consistently. Text inside of text boxes should be inset a little bit so it does not touch the insides of the box.
Sidebars and boxes are often read before the main stories, so though they need to be short and pithy, they should also be self-explanatory (i.e., the reader should be able to get the point without referring to the main story).
Text Treatments
You can create visual interest and attract readers’ attention by beginning with a large drop cap, or by using ”pull quotes,” short excerpts from the text printed large. Drop caps should drop down into subsequent lines of text rather than jutting up and creating blank space between title and text. 
Pull quotes are often silently edited in order to keep them short and punchy. They serve several purposes: highlighting a main point for skimmers who may read nothing else but the pull quote, creating interest in reading the story, and providing a graphic element. For the latter reason, they should be surrounded by plenty of white space.  
Again, consistency and moderation are key. Choose one style of drop cap or pull quote to use throughout your document.
Graphics

Graphics break up text-heavy pages and create visual interest. A graphic draws the reader’s eye, so use it to highlight the information on the page that you want to draw attention to. To be effective, graphics should be used sparingly. One striking graphic on a page focuses the reader’s attention; three striking graphics on a page scatters the reader’s attention.

Graphics used consistently can help create a visual identity for your organization or for a feature of one of your publications. For example, the author’s photo might run above his or her column in every issue of your newsletter, or the same graphic might signal contract negotiations updates on your Web site.
If graphics point in one direction or the other—for example, a photo of a person’s face looking to the right, or a sketch of a bee flying to the left—place them so that they point in toward your page, drawing the reader’s attention toward your text rather than away.
Logo. A logo helps readers identify a publication as yours and help create a visual identity for your organization. If you are designing your own logo, consider the various uses to which it will be put. A big square logo that looks good on the Web may not be easily adaptable for stationery. Unless your printing budget is high enough to allow color in all your publications, you’ll need a black-and-white version of the logo to use sometimes. You will likely want to photocopy or fax letters occasionally, so make sure the logo reproduces reasonably well.
Placing your conference or chapter logo consistently on the page helps readers immediately identify a publication as yours. 
Through the national office, you can order a chapter or conference logo that resembles the general AAUP logo. If you’re interested in ordering one, e-mail Gwendolyn Bradley at gbradley@aaup.org. The cost is about $50 for just the electronic logo; you can also order letterhead. 

Photographs. Many photos do not reproduce well and so should not be used in print publications. This is especially true of digital photos, which generally need to have a resolution of at least 300 dots per inch (dpi) to print well. If you’re using a professional printer, ask if he or she is willing to evaluate the quality of digital pictures ahead of time; if you’ll be photocopying your newsletter, try making one copy of the photo to see how it looks (once you have finished laying out the newsletter it will be too late). You can, and should, use a much lower resolution on the Web. 
Crop the photos you use so that the people depicted fit the frame without a lot of wall or sky around them. 
You may be able to get photos from your institution’s press or public relations department, for example a campus shot to advertise the location of your conference’s annual meeting. If your institution offers photography classes, you may be able to cheaply hire advanced students to cover events. High-resolution digital photographs of national AAUP officers and of events such as the annual meeting or governance conference are sometimes available from the national office. If interested, send an e-mail to gbradley@aaup.org. 

If you are taking the photos yourself, try to get as close to your subjects as possible so you get more person and less podium or wall. Take pictures of individuals or small groupings so you can get fairly close up. Posed group shots of a lot of people standing in a row facing the camera rarely turn out well; the people are too small. If possible, take photos in natural light and catch people when they are not posing. 
If you’re photographing an event, choose a full section of seating or dense part of a demonstration to avoid dispiriting shots of a lot of empty chairs. Wait for people to look animated. At a demonstration, try to get shots of handmade (as opposed to preprinted) signs. When photographing speakers, make sure the microphone is not obscuring faces. If you’ll be running the photos in black-and-white, take the photos in black-and-white. Turn off the date-stamp function on your camera. Take a lot of photos to increase your chance of getting a usable one.
Alternatives to photos. Clip art (uncopyrighted generic images meant to be pasted into documents) is widely available and has improved in quality and variety over the years. Though many clip-art images still look dated or cartoonish, it’s possible to find better pieces and judicious use of them may add interest to publications. Try to avoid the very familiar pieces that we see used over and over again.
Depending on your budget and the talents of your members, you may also be able to get actual cartoons or sketches. 

Simple charts and graphs also add visual interest and convey information quickly. For example: a bar graph showing average salaries at your institution compared with the one next door, a line graph showing ascending or descending class sizes over the past decade. 

 White Space
Leave some. It’s tempting to cram as much text as possible onto the page, but leaving white space on the page makes it easier and more inviting to read. That’s why children’s books have so much of it.
Credits

This guide relies in part on several previous guides prepared by AAUP staff members Iris Molotsky, Ruth Flower, and Robin Burns. The sample fonts and the design glossary in the Resources section are reproduced from Quick Solutions for Great Type Combinationsbook by Carol Buchanan. “What’s Yours is Mine?” Legal Watch column is reproduced from the May–June 2004 issue of Academe, the  magazine of the AAUP. The briefing on media law in that section is reproduced from The Associated Press Stylebook and Briefing on Media Law, 2002. The not-so-good and so-much-better checklists are reproduced from The Non-Designers Web Book by Robin Williams and John Tollett.










































An Aside: Talking to the Media


If your press releases and efforts to be regarded as an expert source are successful, reporters may contact you. Here are some tips for talking to the press:





• Nothing is ever off the record. Really. 


• Be courteous to reporters. Return their calls. They remember. 


• Many reporters are on tight deadlines; return calls immediately or they will turn move on to the next source. 


• If you are not sure how to respond to a question, write it down and, find out the reporter’s deadline, and assure the reporter that you will return the call as soon as possible.. Consult with your colleagues and call back before the deadline.


• Be courteous when talking about your colleagues and administrators. 


• If a reporter calls with something you haven’t heard about, a troublesome hypothetical, say so. For example, if the reporter has heard that the board of trustees is going to freeze all faculty hiring in order to invest in new technologies, and you haven’t heard that, say so. 


• Be sure to emphasize your key points—those are the quotes you want to appear in the paper. 


• Familiarize yourself with two or three sound bites. Write them down. When possible, turn the question back to your message.


• Prepare yourself by writing down key facts to look at during the call.


• For critical quotes (only), ask a reporter to read back your quotes. 


• Be sure of what the reporter is asking you. 


• Be helpful. Volunteer to send background information. 


• Anticipate questions and know the opposing points. 


• Don’t get frustrated by difficult questions. Stick to your message. 


• Tell the reporter you have more to add if he or she overlooks something you think is important.
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